Biotechnology Advances xxx (2015) xxx-xxx



Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Biotechnology Advances



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/biotechadv

Research review paper

Tailored functionalization of iron oxide nanoparticles for MRI, drug delivery, magnetic separation and immobilization of biosubstances

Katerina Hola, Zdenka Markova, Giorgio Zoppellaro, Jiri Tucek, Radek Zboril*

Regional Centre of Advanced Technologies and Materials, Department of Physical Chemistry, Faculty of Science, Palacky University, 17. listopadu 1192/12, 771 46 Olomouc, Czech Republic

ARTICLE INFO

Available online xxxx

Keywords: Biomedical applications Nanoengineering Surface design Magnetic separation SERS Hyperthermia Magnetic resonance imaging Antibacterial Water treatment

ABSTRACT

In this critical review, we outline various covalent and non-covalent approaches for the functionalization of iron oxide nanoparticles (IONPs). Tuning the surface chemistry and design of magnetic nanoparticles are described in relation to their applicability in advanced medical technologies and biotechnologies including magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) contrast agents, targeted drug delivery, magnetic separations and immobilizations of proteins, enzymes, antibodies, targeting agents and other biosubstances. We review synthetic strategies for the controlled preparation of IONPs modified with frequently used functional groups including amine, carboxyl and hydroxyl groups as well as the preparation of IONPs functionalized with other species, e.g., epoxy, thiol, alkane, azide, and alkyne groups. Three main coupling strategies for linking IONPs with active agents are presented: (i) chemical modification of amine groups on the surface of IONPs, (ii) chemical modification of bioactive substances (e.g. with fluorescent dyes), and (iii) the activation of carboxyl groups mainly for enzyme immobilizations. Applications for drug delivery using click chemistry linking or biodegradable bonds are compared to non-covalent methods based on polymer modified condensed magnetic nanoclusters. Among many challenges, we highlight the specific surface engineering allowing both therapeutic and diagnostic applications (theranostics) of IONPs and magnetic/metallic hybrid nanostructures possessing a huge potential in biocatalysis, green chemistry, magnetic bioseparations and bioimaging.

© 2015 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

Contents

1.	Introduction — basic properties and synthetic strategies towards IONPs	0
2.	Principles and specific requirements for applications of IONPs in biomedicine and biotechnologies	0
	2.1. Contrast agents in MRI	C
	2.2. Targeted drug delivery	0
	2.3. Magnetic separation	C
	2.4. Application of IONPs conjugated with enzymes	0
	2.5. Applications of magnetic/metallic hybrid nanostructures.	0
3.	Surface design of magnetic nanoparticles	0
	3.1. Immobilization of proteins, enzymes, antibodies and targeting agents	0
	3.2. Biodegradable bonds for targeted drug delivery.	0
	3.3. Functionalization for magnetic separation	0
	3.4. IONP/metal hybrid synthesis	0
4.	Concluding remarks.	0
Ack	owledgments	0
Refe	ences	0

* Corresponding author. Tel.: +420 585634337; fax: +420 585634167. *E-mail address:* radek.zboril@upol.cz (R. Zboril).

2

ARTICLE IN PRESS

K. Hola et al. / Biotechnology Advances xxx (2015) xxx-xxx

1. Introduction — basic properties and synthetic strategies towards IONPs

The properties of iron oxide nanoparticles (IONPs) - a flexible and modular design combined with low toxicity - lend themselves to numerous technological applications in applied nanoscience (Gupta and Gupta, 2005a). The bottom-up engineering of IONPs generates excellent platforms in biomedical research for magnetically controllable drug delivery systems (Sun et al., 2008), biosensors and contrast agents for medical diagnostics (Xie et al., 2011). Research in biotechnology, the environmental sciences and green (environmentally friendly) chemistry has shown that IONPs' high magnetic response under an external magnetic field allows them to act as efficient carriers in the magnetic separation of various biosubstances or environmentally important species (e.g., proteins, low molecular weight agents, ions, inorganic or organic pollutants etc.), be tailored to work as separable and renewable nanocarriers for catalysis (Gawande et al., 2013) and be used as magnetically drivable platforms for enzyme immobilization (Ansari and Husain, 2012).

The six non-hydrated crystalline iron oxide phases identified so far (Cornell and Schwertmann, 2003) are most frequently classified according to the valence state of iron in their crystal structure. FeO, known mineralogically as wüstite, has only Fe²⁺ ions in its cubic crystal structure, and is thermodynamically unstable and paramagnetic at room temperature. On the other hand, Fe_2O_3 , or ferric oxide, contains only Fe^{3+} ions and displays polymorphism, that is, the existence of further isochemical phases with different physical properties revealed by their different crystal structures. So far, four Fe₂O₃ polymorphs have been described (Machala et al., 2007, 2011; Tucek et al., 2010; Zboril et al., 2002): (i) α -Fe₂O₃, known mineralogically as hematite, with a rhombohedrally centered hexagonal crystal structure (space group $R\overline{3}c$); (ii) β -Fe₂O₃ with a cubic-body-centered crystal structure of a bixbyite type (space group $Ia\overline{3}$; (iii) γ -Fe₂O₃ with a cubic crystal structure of inverse spinel type (space group Fd3m); and (iv) ε -Fe₂O₃ with an orthorhombic crystal structure (space group Pna2₁). The last non-hydrated iron oxide phase, Fe_3O_4 (known mineralogically as magnetite) has both Fe^{2+} and Fe^{3+} ions distributed over a cubic inverse spinel crystal structure. However, only Fe₃O₄ and γ -Fe₂O₃ have been found to be functional and promising candidates in biomedical and biotechnological applications due to their favorable magnetic properties (Gupta and Gupta, 2005b; Laurent et al., 2008; Pankhurst et al., 2003; Tucek et al., 2014). They are both strong ferrimagnetic materials with two magnetic sublattices mirroring tetrahedral (T) and octahedral (O) sites, the two non-equivalent cation positions in their crystal lattice (Machala et al., 2011; Zboril et al., 2002). In stoichiometric Fe₃O₄, Fe³⁺ ions are distributed over all Tsites and half the O-sites whereas Fe²⁺ ions occupy the remaining O-sites leaving no vacant places. On the other hand, in stoichiometric γ -Fe₂O₃, Fe³⁺ ions are located at all the T-sites and 5/3 of O-sites; the remaining 1/3 of O-sites are left vacant (with virtual negative charge) to establish the neural charge in the γ -Fe₂O₃ crystal lattice. O-site vacancies can appear in a random manner, or be partially or fully ordered changing the crystal symmetry from high (cubic) to low (tetragonal). Replacing iron cations with foreign (non-iron) cations in the γ -Fe₂O₃ or Fe₃O₄ crystal structure alters the γ -Fe₂O₃ or Fe₃O₄ hysteresis parameters (magnetic hardness), thus modifying their magnetic properties and requirements for a given application. More importantly, if the size of γ-Fe₂O₃ or Fe₃O₄ nanoparticles falls below a certain threshold (usually below ~15 nm), they display superparamagnetism, a relaxation phenomenon associated with thermally activated spontaneous oscillations of nanoparticle superspin among the orientations along easy axes of magnetization energetically favored by nanoparticle magnetic anisotropy (Tucek et al., 2006). In a superparamagnetic regime (i.e., above a size-determined temperature), γ -Fe₂O₃ and Fe₃O₄ nanoparticles exhibit a remarkably high MRI contrast effect, are easily controlled by a magnetic field gradient, and display a strong magnetic response in a relatively low applied magnetic field (less than 1 T). Like all other iron oxide phases, γ -Fe₂O₃ and Fe₃O₄ are non-toxic (at low dosage), biodegradable and biocompatible, significantly raising their application potential in bio-related fields (Gupta and Gupta, 2005b).

For biomedical and biotechnological applications, the γ -Fe₂O₃ and Fe₃O₄ nanoparticle surface must be covered by a suitable biocompatible compound to (i) prevent the degradation of iron oxide nanoparticles in an unfriendly and aggressive environment (e.g., blood), (ii) suppress the aggregation of iron oxide nanoparticles by suppressing their magnetic interactions and (iii) provide functional groups for bioactive compound (e.g., drug) attachment (Gupta and Gupta, 2005b). The resulting inorganic/organic complex has a core/shell nanoarchitecture, which may be functionalized by adding various compounds. Added functions include prolonging the recognition time by the immune system or treating unhealthy cells and tissues. Such a functional complex has theranostic properties in that it can be used in both diagnostic and therapeutic procedures (e.g., MRI imaging, targeted drug delivery, cell labeling and separation, or magnetically-assisted hyperthermia) (Gupta and Gupta, 2005b).

The chemistry of a core-shell IONP's magnetic core and surface dictates its function and working environments (Veiseh et al., 2010). A functionalization of the surface enables a fine modulation of IONP behavior in solution, such as colloidal stability, pH response, overall toxicity and proclivity to bind and transport active substances. The design of the magnetic core (chemical nature and crystal lattice), on the other hand, allows the nanoparticle's magnetic response (ferrimagnetic/superparamagnetic, magnetic hardness) to be adjusted by modifying the core size and chemical composition (e.g., upon using admixture of other metals diverse from Fe). It is not a surprise that in the last 20 years, a tremendous research effort has been devoted towards the exploration and the development of different routes for controlling the chemical and physical properties of IONPs.

Thus, many synthetic routes for the preparation of IONPs of various shapes and morphologies have been described. These synthetic approaches can be shortly classified as (i) synthesis in constrainedenvironments, (ii) hydrothermal synthesis, (iii) sol–gel reactions, (iv) flow injections, (v) microwave assisted processes, and (vi) coprecipitation processes. In addition to the solvent or thermal degradation-based methods, IONPs can be also obtained via biomineralization in living organisms from magnetotactic bacteria (Blakemore, 1975; Markova et al., 2012a). However, the most commonly used synthetic procedures rely on the co-precipitation processes of IONPs from suitable admixtures of metal salts, a method first reported by Massart (1981), the thermal decomposition of iron precursors in organic solvents (Fang et al., 2009; Gautier et al., 2013), and solid-state thermal decompositions of iron precursors under controlled conditions (Machala et al., 2011; Zboril et al., 2004).

A graphical overview that collects several types of IONP architectures with different core/shell arrangements is depicted in Fig. 1, examples that help to illustrate the tremendous creativity-driven-design beneath this field of research. The size of IONPs can vary from a few nm up to several hundred nm in some condensed IONP assemblies and they also exhibit diverse structural shapes. The ultrasmall superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles, called USPIOS, usually exhibit a spherical shape and small size, from 4 to 13 nm (Park et al., 2005), whereas nanoclusters obtained from condensed IONPs (Bakandritsos et al., 2010; Kim et al., 2008; Zoppellaro et al., 2014) are much larger (>50 nm), but can also adopt a nearly spherical morphology. Apart from the spherical motif, other IONP shapes have been described such as iron oxide nanocubes (Guardia et al., 2012; Lee et al., 2011), tetrahedral nanoparticles (Arndt et al., 2014), magnetic nanostars (Li et al., 2014), and nanorods (Xiao et al., 2012). The chemical behavior of IONPs is determined and driven not only by their shape and size but also by their surface passivation, which regulates the hydrodynamic diameter, solvent dispersability, surface charge, colloidal

K. Hola et al. / Biotechnology Advances xxx (2015) xxx-xxx



Fig. 1. General types of IONP arrangements with polymers, molecules and inorganic nanoparticles. Nanoparticles/hybrids are not depicted to scale.

stability or the speed of response to an external magnetic field. Further IONP characteristics and various surface shells are summarized and discussed in the next section.

Herein, we provide an overview of the physical and morphological IONP characteristics that dictate their applications in biological environments, soil or water. We illustrate the interplay of IONP design (size, shape, composition, and surface chemistry) that allows the assembly of versatile and truly multifunctional magnetic platforms. Most importantly, we critically discuss the principal requirements of IONP properties, their surface chemistry, and conjugation methods used in selected bioapplications, namely MRI contrast agents, drug delivery, magnetic separation and immobilization of enzymes and other biosubstances. The conjugation routes and applications potential of IONPs/metal hybrids are also highlighted.

2. Principles and specific requirements for applications of IONPs in biomedicine and biotechnologies

IONPs have found their application in various fields of biomedicine and biotechnology. Owing to their small size, they are an ideal platform for use as nanocarriers in drug delivery. A further advantage of IONPs is that due to their magnetic properties, mainly superparamagnetism, they can be used as contrast agents for nuclear magnetic resonance imaging (MRI). Their magnetic response on the external magnetic field can be even used for local overheating of cancer tissues known as hyperthermia therapy. Among these biomedical applications, magnetic properties of IONPs can be also fully explored in separation techniques of various (bio)substances or pollutants. Magnetic separation attracts a big scientific interest mainly because of its speed and effectiveness. This is also a reason why IONPs have been employed as a support for enzyme immobilization. The renewable magnetic-enzyme platform is very promising for various industrial applications and even proteomics. The overview of utilization of IONPs is depicted in Fig. 2. In the following subchapters, all of the mentioned areas of IONPs use will be addressed in greater details.

2.1. Contrast agents in MRI

MRI is a powerful and non-invasive technique used in diagnostics, characterized by ultrahigh spatial resolution based on the detection of proton relaxation in an external magnetic field. The relaxation and the enhancement of the signal/contrast can be increased with the aid of contrast agent material. Those based on superparamagnetic iron oxides (SPIOs) are able to substantially alter the spin–spin relaxation of water molecules (T2 relaxation) near the magnetic nanoparticle and to enhance the negative contrast of the image (Wang et al., 2001). The contrast properties can also be influenced by the size and hydrophilicity of the nanoparticles (Duan et al., 2008) or by the thickness of the surface shell (LaConte et al., 2007; Veiseh et al., 2010). The water relaxivity can also be enhanced when low molecular-weight compounds used in the

K. Hola et al. / Biotechnology Advances xxx (2015) xxx-xxx



Fig. 2. Schematic representation of biomedical and biotechnological applications of IONPs. The image for magnetic resonance imaging was reprinted with permission from Yang et al. (2009).

IONP shell encode π -conjugation paths that allow an effective spin transfer from the magnetic core to the surrounding water (Maity et al., 2012).

Two general types of negative contrast agents (CAs) based on IONPs can be found in literature; the peroral CAs for imaging of digestive system (Kluchova et al., 2009) and CAs used through intravenous administrations. The key characteristics of peroral CAs are their low toxicity combined with the good stability to withstand the acidic environment of the stomach (Kluchova et al., 2009). The precise design of the surface coating materials is not so essential for peroral CA preparations. In contrast, IONPs used for intravenous administration are much more challenging to design.

The basic requirements for the application of IONPs as intravenous CA in MRI are: (i) low toxicity, (ii) colloidal stability at physiological conditions (37 °C, PBS buffer, pH = 7.4, 0.154 M ionic strength) (Qiao et al., 2009; Veiseh et al., 2010), (iii) low and stable hydrodynamic diameter in plasma, (iv) little proclivity towards aggregation, (v) well controlled surface charges (Chapman et al., 2013), and (vi) low nonspecific protein adsorption (Nie, 2010). All these variables determine the nanoparticle's biodistribution and its ability to overcome biological barriers in vivo (Chapman et al., 2013; Veiseh et al., 2010). In general, nanoparticles with hydrodynamic sizes of up to 5–8 nm (similar to the size of 30-50 kDa serum proteins) and low molecular weight contrast agents can undergo renal excretion (Choi et al., 2007; Liu et al., 2013; Longmire et al., 2012; Nie, 2010). IONPs below 5 nm are quite unusual (Wang et al., 2014) and they are much more prone to extravasation processes, thus are cleared very fast. The majority of functional IONPs have larger hydrodynamic diameters and are captured by the reticuloendothelial system (RES, e.g., in liver and spleen) (Weissleder et al., 1989). This is also the reason why IONPs were originally used for imaging and detection of hepatic (Weissleder et al., 1987) and splenic tumors (Weissleder et al., 1988). Nanoparticles from 20/30 nm up to 100/ 150 nm (Elsabahy and Wooley, 2012; Veiseh et al., 2010) can also accumulate in the stomach (Banerjee et al., 2002), bones and kidneys (Lee et al., 2010). However, these medium size nanoparticles have a high potential for cancer imaging as well as for drug delivery, due to their prolonged circulation time in blood vessels and their tendency to passively target tumors due to the Enhanced Permeation and Retention (EPR) effect of solid tumors (Elsabahy and Wooley, 2012; Tanaka et al., 2004). These medium-sized particles can escape the renal clearance and are not so big as to be immediately opsonized (coated with serum proteins) and captured by the RES. Another important parameter for avoiding a fast opsonization of the IONPs is the surface charge of the nanoparticle. Neutral nanoparticles with coats containing hydrophilic polymers, for example polyethylene glycol or dextran (Hong et al., 2008), do not strongly interact with opsonin proteins such as albumins, immunoglobulins, fibronectins, and complement proteins (Nie, 2010; Roser et al., 1998). The IONP's surface charge can be reduced by assembling complex surface architectures combining two types of polymeric coating (e.g., polyethylene glycol branched chitosan (Veiseh et al., 2009) or polyacrylic acid with polyethylene glycol (Pothayee et al., 2013)). In contrast, positively or negatively charged IONPs strongly interact with plasma proteins and are rapidly removed from the bloodstream by macrophages, a process activated by the enhanced stimulation of the immune system (Dobrovolskaia and McNeil, 2007).

The advantage of using IONPs as contrast agents over other types of metal oxide is their excellent biocompatibility, even if they end up localized in the spleen or liver and are metabolically degraded (Jain et al., 2008). In vitro studies show that IONP surface coverage strongly affects its cytotoxicity, cellular uptake, and mechanism of endocytosis (Gupta

and Gupta, 2005a). Coated IONPs exhibit much lower cytotoxicity and are almost nontoxic in comparison with the particles without surface coverage. Nevertheless, it has been shown that the IC50 of IONPs without surface coverage was around 0.5 mg/mL, which is still better than the values reported for other nanomaterials used for biomedical applications (Lewinski et al., 2008). The particles without surface coverage can, e.g., determine the organization of the cytoskeleton, ability of cells to adhesion (Gupta and Gupta, 2005a) or the kinetics of their biological degradation (Lartigue et al., 2013). The cytotoxicity of IONP degradation in a biological environment also needs to be taken into account. IONP degradation follows, in general, the path of lysosomal digestion (Lartigue et al., 2013). Lysosomal enzymes degrade nanoparticles with a simultaneous release of iron cations. The kinetics of degradation is strongly determined by the "active" surface of IONPs in terms of enzyme recognition, the surface polymer's hydrophilicity or the ability of particles not to aggregate in the lysosomes (Lartigue et al., 2013). The release of iron cations can potentially promote severe oxidative reactions in cells. However, iron homeostasis is highly regulated and excess iron is quickly stored in ferritin proteins (Lartigue et al., 2013), one of the enzymatic systems that help to control the iron level in the body (Jain et al., 2008).

The effective application of IONPs for MRI imaging and preventive medicine is also associated to their ability of an early detection of cancers in various organs, following their preferential localization in such areas due to the EPR effect. While the passive targeting has proven to be an effective tool for the early diagnostic, the active tumor targeting approach became in recent years one of the leading strategies that directed the IONP chemical design. In this context, the surface engineering of functional IONPs can be augmented by specific cancer markers, such as antibodies and glycoproteins (Tanaka et al., 2004). These bioactive compounds are usually immobilized onto IONPs in a late synthetic step, via coupling reactions following an initial coating of the nanoparticle surface with polymeric materials that contain functional groups responsive to the coupling. An overview of polymers/molecules for coating IONP systems suitable for MRI is presented in Fig. 3. Coupling methods for immobilizing targeting compounds are discussed in the third part of this review.

2.2. Targeted drug delivery

Drug delivery refers to pharmaceutical approaches to transporting drugs to a desired place in the body. Nanotechnology is used mostly for intravenous delivery, in particular, to cancer tissues. The goals of targeted drug delivery are to reduce the toxic dose for non-cancerous tissues and increase the therapeutic effect of the drug in the desirable places. Nanoparticles are the ideal candidates for drug delivery because they do not only act as a nanocarrier for passive tumor targeting but can be coated for active tumor targeting and, in the case of IONPs, can be delivered to cancer tissues by magnetic targeting (Chertok et al., 2008).

IONP systems have the potential to act as magnetic nanocarriers because IONP surfaces may be coated with diverse organic polymers (see Fig. 3) that, in turn, are capable of interacting with or binding pharmaceutically active molecules. Such properties create biomedical applications for IONPs, especially in cancer therapies.

Morphological differences in the physical surroundings of healthy and cancer tissues gives rise to a selective penetration by IONPs of



Fig. 3. Polymers and organic molecules (sorted by functional group) typically used for primary coating and stabilization of IONPs for MRI. The appropriate coating/functionalization method can be found in given literature (Arndt et al., 2014; Babic et al., 2008; Bar-Shir et al., 2014; Chung et al., 2011; Hong et al., 2004; Hu et al., 2010; Jain et al., 2009; Lartigue et al., 2012; Lee et al., 2005; Mahmoudi et al., 2008; Schweiger et al., 2011; Sivakumar et al., 2013; Wang et al., 2014; Wiogo et al., 2012).

tumor regions. Solid tumors are usually characterized by a compromised leaky vasculature that promotes extravasation of the IONPs from the blood and their subsequent retention in the tumor interstitium. In contrast, the densely packed endothelial cells in healthytissue vessels form effective barriers that prevent IONP extravasation. Selective penetration can be combined with magnetic gated-delivery of IONPs (Cole et al., 2011).

The therapeutic effect can then be triggered by local overheating of the cancer cells via hyperthermia (Guardia et al., 2012) and/or upon the IONP's gated-delivery of cancer drugs. The hyperthermia effect, namely, the ability of magnetic nanoparticles to adsorb alternating current (AC) energy and to convert it into heat, although very promising as a therapeutical approach, may suffer from difficulties in controlling the effect of overheating effects in both the tumor region and its healthy surroundings. If local overheating by hyperthermia is in the temperature range from 41 to 46 °C, the cancer cells undergo apoptosis, programmed cell death caused by thermal stress (Deatsch and Evans, 2014; Kumar and Mohammad, 2011). Higher temperatures can cause dangerous necrosis or coagulation of tissues often associated with inflammation (Gnant et al., 2000). Against this background, IONPs used for cancer drug delivery may be safer, although a combination of drug-delivery and hyperthermia may provide the ultimate solution for therapy.

For this reason, various synthetic strategies have been explored to obtain drug–IONP conjugates where the triggered release can benefit from the heating of IONPs. Various drugs have been successfully incorporated into IONPs to achieve these properties, such as paclitaxel, doxorubicin and methotrexate, photoactivated agents and even radiochemicals.

A variety of methods are used to attach a drug to the IONPs. The drug molecule can be loaded in the polymer interspace of magnetic nanoclusters (Bakandritsos et al., 2012), encapsulated in stimuli responsive hydrogel/polymer frameworks (Jaiswal et al., 2014), linked to the activated surface of IONPs (Magro et al., 2014) or trapped in





Drug loaded in magnetic nanocluster



Drug covalently linked via cleavable bond

Drug loaded in magnetoliposome



Drug loaded in stimuliresponsive polymer shell

Fig. 4. Schematic representation of various IONP-drug nanosystems for targeted magnetic drug delivery.

magnetoliposomes (Tai et al., 2009). In addition, drugs can be connected to the IONP's organic canopy by covalent linkages that are susceptible to degradation (e.g., by hydrolysis) as part of the cell's metabolism (see Fig. 4).

The in vivo kinetics of drug release is a key factor that can be tailored by successful drug-IONP conjugate design. Drug release can be induced not only by external stimuli such as a local temperature increase but also by low pH, typical for cancer tissues. Tai et al. (2009) reported the preparation of thermosensitive magnetoliposomes that were able to release the loaded compounds after exposure to alternating magnetic field and following a local temperature increase. Another example of controlled drug (doxorubicin) release by magnetic IONPs has been described in condensed IONP nanoclusters containing alginate chains as polymer-coronas (Zoppellaro et al., 2014). These clusters exhibited very high loading capacity of anticancer drug (doxorubicin, 26% in weight) and were able to release almost 70% of the loaded drug within 5 min after exposure to an alternating magnetic field. A similar study was performed by Deka et al. (2011), using IONPs in the form of nanobeads that were surface-functionalized with thermoresponsive N-isopropylacrylamide (PNIPAM). Such systems were capable of loading doxorubicin molecules up to 45% in weight. In this case, the drug release topped 85% after 110 h at 37 °C. It is important to note that a slower sustained release of the drug can sometimes be considered a therapeutical advantage, since it may mitigate several of the sideeffects typically observed in the patient undergoing the chemotherapy; in fact, Ponta and colleagues recently reported that a more effective cancer treatment can be obtained using a slower release of the active drug from micelles (Ponta and Bae, 2014). Another effective IONP drugdelivery therapy was reported by Lim and co-authors. In their study, the magnetic nanoparticles were encapsulated into a pH-responsive nanoparticle, conjugated with HER2/neu antibody (HER = Herceptin) and loaded with doxorubicin (Lim et al., 2011). The system exhibited an excellent selectivity for targeted tumor tissues. A nearly 100% release of the drug doxorubicin was observed in the tumor regions characterized by an acidic environment (pH = 5.5) over 5 days. In contrast, just 50% release of the drug was observed in healthy tissues where pH is nearly neutral (~7.4). As mentioned earlier, the drug can also be attached to the surface of IONPs by pH degradable bonds. Banerjee and colleagues reported the successful linkage of doxorubicin to IONPs coated with arabic gum via pH-sensitive hydrazone bonds (Banerjee and Chen, 2008). The loaded doxorubicin (80%) was found to be released fast, within 4 h, when the environmental pH was made acidic enough (pH = 5.0). From these examples, the research on drug delivery is well on its way to generate highly tailored IONPs; as such, they will provide in the close future better plasma pharmacokinetics, tumor selectivity and, in general, a truly personalized platform for medical therapies.

2.3. Magnetic separation

Another highly effective technological application of IONPs is their use in the magnetic separation processes of various substances. Suitably modified IONPs efficiently separate ions (Liu et al., 2009), pollutants (Ambashta and Sillanpää, 2010), cells (Borlido et al., 2013), proteins/ antibodies (Heebøll-Nielsen et al., 2004; Safarik and Safarikova, 2004), and various bioactive substances (Müller-Schulte and Brunner, 1995).

The advantages of using magnetic separation techniques in comparison to more conventional procedures such as chromatography, are their (i) high versatility, (ii) the possibility to work without pre-treatment of the active material even in heterogeneous crude media, (iii) fast, highly cost-effective and straightforward methodology, and (iv) the reusability of sorbents after the magnetic separation. Today, several ready-to-use magnetic sorbents are available commercially, some containing an activation reagent for the immobilization of various substances, such as magnetic Sepharose®, Dynabeads® and Chemicell®. Two types of magnetic sorbents have been reported, (i) IONPs coated with specific functional groups and

(ii) IONPs encapsulated in the porous matrix of a polymer bead (polymer microsphere). The separation of different substances can be finely tailored by the synthetic design for use in processes such as ion-exchange, hydrophobic interactions, affinity adsorptions, and even specific interaction through antibody-antigen interactions. Fig. 5 shows these two types of architectures in IONPs used in magnetic separation processes.

From the more general perspective, the key requirement for magnetic sorbents is a large amount of functional groups per mass of magnetic material in combination with an appreciable saturation magnetization value (Franzreb et al., 2006). These properties are pivotal for obtaining both high binding proclivity for the target substances and a fast magnetic response of the composite. Magnetic microspheres (Fig. 5a) fulfill these requirements by caging a high content of magnetic material and having a porous polymer framework. Similarly, core-shell magnetic nanoparticles (Fig. 5b) have both a high surface area and the ability to incorporate a large amount of functional groups in the polymeric or inorganic shell.

Magnetic microspheres are usually prepared by adding IONPs to the polymer solution during formation (spraying or microemulsion method) of the polymer bead (Yang et al., 2008). IONPs can also be synthesized within the pores of the polymer microspheres in situ (Luo et al., 2009). The choice of polymer coating material is dictated by the type of compound that needs to be separated. An overview of the synthesis techniques used for surface modification of IONPs is given in the third section of this review. Krizova and colleagues prepared magnetic microspheres from methacrylates with low porosity and a carboxylic acid functional group for the separation of genomic DNA (Krizova et al., 2005). In the case of proteins, separation can be achieved by using highly porous microspheres coated with hydrophilic polymers such as cellulose (Safarik et al., 2007), agarose (Zhang et al., 1999) or poly(vinylalcohol) (Yang et al., 2008). The hydrophilicity of these polymers prevents any denaturation of the proteins. Other types of magnetic microsphere include the ion-exchange resins. These composites are suitable for separation of ions and low molecular organic substances and are usually composed of microspheres prepared by the polymerization of styrene in the presence of IONPs (Lee et al., 2003).

In addition to the separation methods based on specific interactions, IONPs can also be used for non-specific sorption such as the sorption of heavy metals (Hua et al., 2012). This separation is partly based on electrostatic interaction but, more importantly, uses the large surface of IONPs (Xu et al., 2012). Hu and colleagues used IONPs for the removal of hexavalent chromium. The particles had a surface area of 178 m² g⁻¹ and a very high sorption capacity for chromium amounting to

19.2 mg g⁻¹ (Hu et al., 2005). Similarly, superparamagnetic IONPs are highly efficient for arsenate removal from an aqueous environment (Kilianova et al., 2013). Apparently, even IONPs without specific surface coverage can be used to separate or remove pollutants in waste water through non-specific interactions.

2.4. Application of IONPs conjugated with enzymes

Magnetic nanosystems combining enzymes and IONPs via biopolymer immobilization are another fast expanding area of biotechnology research. Such nanocomposites are potentially useful to the food industry, in the form of food processing units. As renewable "bio-catalysts", they can also be implemented for the greener generation of biofuels (Ansari and Husain, 2012). There are several technological advantages to immobilize enzymes onto IONPs. Above all, the magnetic recovery of the active material decreases the cost of production. Furthermore, immobilized enzymes often exhibit better temperature stability, pH stability and/or higher activity compared to unsupported proteins (Khoshnevisan et al., 2011; Pecova et al., 2013).

An example of a highly cost-effective industrial implementation of enzyme–IONP conjugates can be found in the immobilization of the enzyme lactase onto IONPs. The conjugate is used to deplete milk of lactose for use by lactose intolerant individuals (Talbert and Goddard, 2013). Another potential application of enzyme–IONP conjugates is the green synthesis of cellulosic ethanol. The degradation of cellulose into glucose by cellulase is, however, not yet as cost-effective as the production of ethanol from glucose in yeast, but such a platform may enable a further development of the process (Jordan et al., 2011).

The conjugation of enzymes to IONPs can be achieved by various synthetic approaches and an overview of strategies is provided in Section 3. In general, the enzyme can be attached to the magnetic polymer microspheres or simply to the magnetic nanoparticles that contain suitable surface functionalities (e.g., amino groups, thiol moieties, carboxylate residues). Compared to antibody–IONPs for drug delivery, there is no strict requirement for colloidal stability of the enzyme– IONP system because of the needed faster response of IONP aggregates to an external magnetic field. Importantly, the enzymatic activity in the supported nanocomposite must be carefully preserved.

Enzyme–IONP conjugates can also be used in other applications such as biosensing or proteomics. For example, trypsin conjugated IONPs are regarded as a promising platform for proteomic analysis (Lin et al., 2008). In this case, immobilization of trypsin onto magnetic nanoparticles decreases autolysis of the enzyme and increases its re-usability (Lin et al., 2008; Pecova et al., 2013). Trypsin's conjugation with IONPs even



Fig. 5. Examples of sorbents for magnetic separation. (a) Magnetic microspheres and (b) magnetic nanoparticles with surface coating; (a) scanning electron microscope image of porous microspheres from poly(vinylalcohol) with IONPs encapsulated in the matrix (reprinted with permission from (Yang et al., 2008)). (b) Transmission electron microscope micrograph of superparamagnetic IONPs with polymer-silica shell (reprinted with permission from (Fang et al., 2010b)).

8

ARTICLE IN PRESS

improves its thermal stability such that trypsin-induced digestion of various proteins can take place at a higher temperature. Enzyme–IONP conjugates have also been used for biosensing, enabling the detection of various analytes (gases, glucose, drugs, cells, metabolic products, contaminants, etc.). The various biosensing systems based on IONPs have been excellently reviewed elsewhere (Xu and Wang, 2012).

2.5. Applications of magnetic/metallic hybrid nanostructures

Another class of magnetic nanostructure is the IONP/metal hybrid nanostructure, which can be obtained by merging two or more nanometer-scale components, allowing complex technological features to exist in a single unit. Such materials can be multifunctional (magnetic, electronic, optical), since the functionality of each component can be fully integrated into the merged unit. The different components' material and size parameters can be independently optimized in order to fine-tune their function or to induce synergistic phenomena (Zeng and Sun, 2008).

The IONP/metal nanocomposites have demonstrated the huge application potential and real possibility to obtain a large variety of catalytic, magnetic, electric, optical, and plasmonic properties. Of all the IONP/ metal nanohybrids, those combining IONPs with noble metals (mainly silver, gold, and palladium) represent the most promising superstructures with a versatile portfolio of applications.

IONP/Ag nanocomposites are successfully used as hydrogen peroxide sensors in electrochemistry. They are also used as substrates in magnetically assisted surface enhanced Raman scattering (SERS) for the chemical analysis of organic species, bioactive substances or toxic molecules with record detection limits (Choi et al., 2010; Han et al., 2013; Ranc et al., 2014). Moreover, IONP/Ag hybrid nanostructures also exhibit antibacterial, antifungal and even antiviral properties and they are utilized in antimicrobial targeting (Chudasama et al., 2011; Nangmenyi et al., 2011; Prucek et al., 2011).

The IONP/Au nanohybrids can serve as multimodal contrast agents for MRI and CT bioimaging (Narayanan et al., 2012). Furthermore, they can be used in bioseparation and immunoassays based on surface-enhanced Raman spectroscopy at favorably low detection levels (Bao et al., 2009; Ranc et al., 2014). The magnetic-gold hybrids possess a highly tunable plasmon resonance, a property that may be exploited in photothermal therapy for selective destruction of target carcinoma cells (Salgueirino-Maceira et al., 2006).

IONP/Au hybrid nanostructures are also being used as magnetically separable catalysts. Gawande and colleagues demonstrated that highly tuneable catalytic processes can be obtained from magnetite–gold nanoparticles in oxidative esterification and hydrogen transfer reactions (Gawande et al., 2013, 2014). Nanocatalysts based on magnetite and palladium nanoparticles were successfully applied in the Buchwald–Hartwing reactions for arylation of amines and amides (Sa et al., 2014). Similarly, palladium-supported magnetic materials have successfully catalyzed the hydrodechlorination of the chlorohydrocarbons trichloroethene or chlorobenzene, as described by Hildebrand et al. (2009).

Several other mixed metal composites have been reported, such as magnetite–nickel (Costa et al., 2014), magnetite–platinum (Wu et al., 2012) or magnetite–ruthenium (Baig and Varma, 2014) nanocatalysts. These are but a few applications of magnetic/metallic hybrid nanostructures for catalysis, a popular research topic for material chemists in recent years. The wide range of applications for IONP/noble metal hybrids is illustrated in Fig. 6.

3. Surface design of magnetic nanoparticles

The manner in which active substances/groups/nanomaterials are immobilized onto the surface of IONPs is pivotal to their function. Primary functional groups prevent nanoparticle aggregation and provide suitable binding sites for further conjugation with biosubstances. Usually, primary functional groups can be attached to IONPs via adsorbed polymer/small molecules or covalently linked to the particle via polymerized silane structures with an attached functional group (e.g., amine group via APTES 3-aminopropyltriethoxysilane). Typical functional groups used for primary functionalization are hydroxyl groups (e.g., polysaccharides, PEG), amine groups (e.g., chitosan, polyethylenimine), and carboxylic groups (e.g., polyacrylic acid, alginate, citrate). Other types of functional groups such as epoxy, sulfhydryl (thiol), alkyne, azide, and carbonyl are very often used for specific conjugation methods such as "click" chemistry. The synthetic strategies used for functionalization of IONPs with various types of functional groups are depicted in Fig. 7.

3.1. Immobilization of proteins, enzymes, antibodies and targeting agents

The suitable synthetic strategy for immobilizing active substances ("vectorization") is crucial in IONP design. Many conjugation techniques exist, each with specific characteristics and requirements. Immobilization should neither affect the active agent's recognition site nor the required IONP characteristics (e.g., colloidal stability for drug delivery). Proteins, enzymes and even antibodies contain multiple functional groups such as amine, carboxyl, thiol (sulfhydryl) or hydroxyl groups, in the case of glycoproteins. In general, any of these functional groups can be used for attachment to the IONP surface. The optimal conjugation strategy must also take the number of particular groups into account.

There are three approaches for covalently conjugating IONPs with bioactive substances (antibodies, peptides, fluorescent dyes, molecules expressed by cancer cells). The first involves a chemical modification of the functional group on the IONP's surface followed by its attachment to the specified bioactive substance's functional group. The second approach uses an activation of the IONP's functional groups and the third strategy relies on a chemical modification of the bioactive substance.

The modification of suitable IONP functional groups (mainly the amine group) is a very efficient strategy for immobilization of proteins, enzymes and antibodies with thiol functional groups (Laurent et al., 2008; Veiseh et al., 2010). The advantage of this strategy is the selectivity of the covalent bonds and the reduced probability of aggregation for proteins with few thiol groups. Several examples of the chemical modification of IONPs (with maleimide, pyridyl disulfide, iodoacetate and hydrazine) for the attachment of thiol-active compounds are given in Fig. 8.

Another way of chemically modifying IONPs is to attach bifunctional aldehydes (e.g., glutaraldehyde) to their amine groups (Kluchova et al., 2009). Thus, aldehydes are used to immobilize another amine containing compound. However, the formed condensed Schiffbase is not stable in acidic pH and should be stabilized via a reducing agent such as cyanoborohydride. This conjugation technique is not very selective due to the high amount of amine groups in proteins and is suitable mainly for enzyme immobilization where colloidal stability is not necessary. However, the slightly modified approach based on condensing a Schiff-base can be used to immobilize antibodies for drug delivery. Pereira and colleagues treated the antibody with sodium periodate, which oxidized the minor sugar units of the antibody into the aldehyde functional group (Pereira and Lai, 2008). The aldehyde functional groups were next coupled with a hydrazine bond that was covalently attached to particles via adipic acid dihydrazide (see Fig. 8d) (Pereira and Lai, 2008).

Bioactive substances may also be attached by activating an IONP's functional group. This strategy is used mainly for immobilizing small molecules onto carboxylic group-containing IONPs. The carboxylic group is activated to be more reactive for the covalent attachment of various substances. Compared to the chemical modification described above, the activation agent does not become part of the final conjugate. Carboxylic acid can be activated via a reaction with thionyl chloride followed by coupling with a hydroxyl group (McCarthy and Weissleder, 2008). However, this strategy is not suitable for

K. Hola et al. / Biotechnology Advances xxx (2015) xxx-xxx



Fig. 6. Schematic illustration of various applications of IONP/noble metal hybrids.

immobilizing antibodies or enzymes because the reaction has to be performed under anhydrous conditions, e.g., in DMSO (Aksoy et al., 1998; McCarthy and Weissleder, 2008). Another example of this conjugation strategy is the activation of the carboxyl group via a reaction with EDC (1-ethyl-3-(3-dimethylaminopropyl)carbodiimide) and NHS (Nhydroxosuccinimide) (Veiseh et al., 2010). This activation is suitable mainly for small molecules containing one amine group or for enzyme immobilization because of the possible aggregation of IONPs via crosslinking of the particles (not suitable for immobilization of proteins/antibodies to IONPs for biomedical applications).

The direct modification of bioactive substances is another method used for their conjugation with IONPs (see Fig. 8). Some compounds such as fluorescent dyes are commercially available in the activated form, e.g., fluorescein isothiocyanate or rhodamine B isothiocyanate. Such compounds may be used for reactions with amine groups, aldehydes or even polysaccharides modifying the surface of IONPs. The main conjugation possibilities are depicted in Fig. 8.

"Click" chemistry, as shown in Fig. 9, is a special conjugation strategy. The alkyne/azide and thiol/alkene groups can be attached to bioactive substances using the same strategies summarized in Fig. 7. The key advantages of this conjugation strategy include high yield and selectivity, and also good physiological stability. The possibility of perfectly controlling the conjugation route makes "click" chemistry one of the most powerful tools for surface nanoengineering (Nandivada et al., 2007). Finally, the above mentioned linking techniques represent an overview of the basic principles of conjugation chemistry and many other conjugation alternatives exist (Biju, 2014).

3.2. Biodegradable bonds for targeted drug delivery

One of the challenges in drug delivery is to design nanocarriers that release the attached drug in the desired place. In addition to the noncovalent techniques discussed in Section 2.2, the most promising nanosystems for this purpose consist of nanoparticles with a drug covalently attached via biologically degradable or cleavable bonds. Several types of biologically cleavable bonds exist: the hydrazone bond that is cleavable at low pH (cancer tissue, lysosomal environment), the S–S bond that is enzymatically degradable by thiol reductase in the lysosomes (Arunachalam et al., 2000), the peptide sequence Gly–Phe–Leu– Gly cleavable by lysosomal cathepsin (proteinase) (Hanessian et al., 2008) or the biologically cleavable ester bond that has been used for linking drugs to carbon nanotubes (Liu et al., 2008) or polymers (Kopecek and Kopeckova, 2011). An overview of these bonds is given in Fig. 9.

Although enzymatically cleavable bonds are highly promising they have not yet been fully explored for use with IONPs. The main advantage lies in their selectivity for drug release. They can be degraded (with the drug being released) just after internalization into the cell. By comparison, pH-triggered drug release is less selective because the pH differences between the bloodstream and the lysosomal environment are not so dramatic and can cause unwanted slow drug release in the bloodstream or a slow hydrolysis in the lysosomes (Kopecek and Kopeckova, 2011).

3.3. Functionalization for magnetic separation

Magnetic separations based on IONPs offer enormous variability in applications and even in preparation techniques of magnetic sorbent. IONPs can be used to separate cells via a conjugated antibody (Borlido et al., 2013) as well as separate ions via electrostatic interaction. The antibodies are attached to the magnetic sorbent using methods similar to those mentioned in the previous section. Magnetic separation is also used to isolate antibodies from crude media. For example, boronic acid can capture antibodies via the formation of a bond with the antibodies' cis-diol (glycol) units (Borlido et al., 2011). The conjugation of boronic acid to IONPs can be performed, for example, by thiol-en click chemistry (Zhang et al., 2014a, 2014b).

The functionalization of magnetic microspheres with typical ionexchange separation groups such as diethylaminoethyl (DEAE), carboxymethyl (CM), sulfopropyl (SP) and hydrophobic groups (pentyl, octyl) can be performed in a manner similar to the typical

K. Hola et al. / Biotechnology Advances xxx (2015) xxx-xxx



Fig. 7. Strategies for functionalization of IONPs with specific functional groups. GPTMS: 3-(glycidoxy)propyltrimethoxylsilane, MPTMS: 3-(mercapto) propyltrimethoxysilane, MPS: 3-(methacryloyloxy)propyltrimethoxylsilane, NHS: (N-hydroxosuccinimide), APTMS: 4-(azidomethyl)phenethyltrimethoxysilane, EDC: (1-ethyl-3-(3-dimethylaminopropyl) carbodiimide). The appropriate coating/functionalization method can be found in given literature (Hong et al., 2004; Kluchova et al., 2009; Li et al., 2010; Maurizi et al., 2009; Polito et al., 2008; Sun et al., 2006; Tudisco et al. 2013; Zhou et al., 2014a; Zhang et al., 2014a).

functionalization of agarose/cellulose microspheres. These synthetic strategies are based on the activation of the polysaccharide in sodium hydroxide followed by the addition of a compound with a Cl–C bond such as chloroacetic acid or 2-chlorethyl-diethylamine (Boeden et al., 1991; Peška et al., 1976). The hydrophobic group can be there attached via nalkylamines/carbonyl Schiff base coupling (Boeden et al., 1991).

3.4. IONP/metal hybrid synthesis

There are several approaches for preparing multicomponent nanomaterials containing IONPs and metallic nanoparticles of various arrangements (see Fig. 10), namely, the raspberry like structure, dumbbell like structure or core-shell arrangement. The first and most widely used synthesis involves the heterogeneous nucleation and growth of a metallic component onto seed nanoparticles. The seed nanoparticles are usually magnetite or maghemite cores. They can be pristine (Sa et al., 2014) or surface functionalized by amines (APTES (Liu et al., 2010)), dopamine (Chin et al., 2009), or chitosan (Markova et al., 2012b), carboxylic groups/polyacrylate acid (Prucek et al., 2011), thiol (APTMS (Han et al., 2013; Odio et al., 2014)), or hydroxide groups (TEOS (Choi et al., 2010)). The reduction of metals on a magnetic seed surface is mediated by common reducing agents such as NaBH₄ (Tamer et al., 2010), reducing sugars (Iglesias-Silva et al., 2007; Mandal et al., 2005), butylamine (Choi et al., 2010), amine groups on the surface of IONPS in a basic environment (Gawande et al., 2014; Sa et al., 2014) and others. This type of reaction usually results in raspberry like structures of nanocomposites.

The second type of preparation is based on a physico-chemical approach. Gu and colleagues described heterodimeric magnetite–Ag nanoparticles prepared at a liquid–liquid interface of "colloidosomes" provided by ultrasonication (Gu et al., 2005). A dumbbell-like structure is formed due to the limited number of catalytic centers available for the reduction of Ag⁺ onto the magnetite surface. The solution-phase route supported by heating to prepare magnetite–Ag colloidal dimer nanoparticles with a dumbbell-like shape was also described by Lopes et al. (2010). Furthermore, sonochemical irradiation of iron(II) acetate solution in the presence of silver nanopowder can result in the deposition of magnetic nanoparticles on metal nanocrystals and the formation of metal@magnetite raspberry like structures, as described by Perkas et al. (2009).

The last category of IONP/metal hybrid synthesis involves noncovalent electrostatic or Van der Waals interactions between separately prepared magnetic and metal nanoparticles. An electrostatic interaction causes the formation of hydrides in syntheses described by Liu et al. (2010) where mixing of aminated magnetic nanoparticles and citrate

K. Hola et al. / Biotechnology Advances xxx (2015) xxx-xxx



Fig. 8. Coupling strategies for linking IONPs with bioactive substances. Modification of the IONP's surface for immobilization of active compounds (a) via Sulfo-LC-SPDP: sulfosuccinimidyl 6-[3'(2-pyridyldithio)-propionamido] hexanoate, (b) Sulfo-SMCC: sulfosuccinimidyl-4-N-(maleimidomethyl)cyclohexyne-1-carboxylate, (c) SIA: succinimidyl iodoacetate. (d) Hydrazine strategy (AASH: adipic acid dihydrazide) for immobilization of antibodies. All of the reagents are commercially available. Modified active agents: commercially available activated agents (mainly fluorescent dyes); CoA: commercially available. The appropriate details for these coupling strategies can be found in given literature (Fang et al., 2010a; Grüttner et al., 2007; Guan and Su, 2008; Johansson et al., 2010; Pereira and Lai, 2008).

stabilized Ag nanoparticles led to magnetite–Ag submicrospheres. The Van der Waals interactions play a crucial role in impregnating the magnetite surface with Ni and NiPd nanoparticles, as described by Costa et al. (2014) or in the simple adsorption of Au seed on silica coated magnetite nanoparticles prepared in the study by Maciera (Salgueirino-Maceira et al., 2006). However, the covalent interaction can also be used to attach metallic nanoparticles to thiol-capped magnetite nanoparticles as described by Odio (Odio et al., 2014) or Han (Han et al., 2013). The deposited metal seeds on magnetic core can form a template for growing the shell. Salgueirino-Maceira et al. (2006) developed a shell of gold on magnetic silica spheres decorated with Au nanoparticulate seeds in a step-by-step reduction of $HAuCl_4$ aliquots with ascorbic acid. Similarly, a silver shell is formed by the addition of AgNO₃ solution instead of gold salt, as described by Chin (Chin et al., 2009) or Liu (Liu et al., 2010).

4. Concluding remarks

Much research has been devoted to the surface modification of magnetic IONPs. The biocompatibility, biodegradability, colloidal

K. Hola et al. / Biotechnology Advances xxx (2015) xxx-xxx



Fig. 9. Click chemistry linking approaches and biodegradable bonds for drug delivery. The appropriate details for these click chemistry coupling strategies can be found in given literature (Thorek et al., 2009; Zhang et al., 2014a).

stability, magnetic separability, nanometer scale and contrast enhancing in MRI make IONPs one of the most promising tools in various fields of biomedicine and biotechnology. In this short critical review, we summarize and critically discuss the principles, functionalization procedures, and conjugation strategies for applications of IONPs in magnetic resonance imaging, drug delivery, magnetic separation, and immobilization of various biosubstances (e.g., proteins, enzymes, drugs, antibodies). This review demonstrates that despite many similarities, each nanosystem application requires specific core-shell properties, and as a result, tailored functionalization and conjugation procedures. Because of this, a challenge in this field is to develop universal systems and functionalization procedures that allow simultaneous diagnostic (MRI) and therapeutic (drug delivery, hyperthermia) applications of IONPs. In addition to these so called theranostic agents,



Fig. 10. Schematic illustration of IONPs/metal NP (nanoparticle) assemblies. Reprinted with permissions from Lopes et al. (2010), Perkas et al. (2009), Salgueirino-Maceira et al. (2006), and Zhou et al. (2010).

12

K. Hola et al. / Biotechnology Advances xxx (2015) xxx-xxx

multicomponent hybrids combining the properties of magnetic IONPs and metallic nanoparticles represent another type of biomaterial with a huge potential in biocatalysis, biosensing, analytical chemistry, bioimaging, and environmental and antibacterial technologies.

In the field of biomedical application of IONPs, huge progress has been made so far. We now understand the in vivo toxicity of the particles, their bioprocesses, how to avoid opsonization and RESuptake and how to target the particles to desired places by surface functionalization. However, to fully harness the potential of IONPs for targeted healthcare, the pharmacokinetics of drug release from the particles must be explored for specific diseases. The combination of targeted delivery, controlled drug release/therapy and parallel MRI imaging makes IONPs an excellent platform for personalized medicine. Challenges are also found in the areas of magnetic separations or enzyme immobilization. Much attention is focused on upscaling systems in an economically viable manner. Research is also focused on the new and emerging applications of magnetic/metallic hybrid nanostructures, for example, in heterogeneous catalysis or in new technologies for early detection of disease based on surface-enhanced Raman spectroscopy. These highly sophisticated nanosystems and their applications can expect enormous development in the future.

Acknowledgments

The authors gratefully acknowledge the support by the project LO1305 of the Ministry of Education, Youth and Sports of the Czech Republic and the Operational Program "Education for Competitiveness — European Social Fund" CZ.1.07/2.3.00/20.0155 and CZ.1.05/ 3.1.00/14.0302 of the Ministry of Education, Youth and Sports of the Czech Republic. The Student Project IGA_PrF_2014023 of Palacký University is also gratefully acknowledged.

References

- Aksoy S, Tumturk H, Hasirci N. Stability of alpha-amylase immobilized on poly(methyl methacrylate-acrylic acid) microspheres. J Biotechnol 1998;60:37–46.
- Ambashta RD, Sillanpää M. Water purification using magnetic assistance: a review. J Hazard Mater 2010;180:38–49.
- Ansari SA, Husain Q. Potential applications of enzymes immobilized on/in nano materials: a review. Biotechnol Adv 2012;30:512–23.
- Arndt D, Zielasek V, Dreher W, Bäumer M. Ethylene diamine-assisted synthesis of iron oxide nanoparticles in high-boiling polyolys. J Colloid Interface Sci 2014;417:188–98.
- Arunachalam B, Phan UT, Geuze HJ, Cresswell P. Enzymatic reduction of disulfide bonds in lysosomes: characterization of a gamma-interferon-inducible lysosomal thiol reductase (GILT). Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2000;97:745–50.
- Babic M, Horák D, Trchová M, Jendelová P, Glogarová K, Lesný P, et al. Poly(L-lysine)modified iron oxide nanoparticles for stem cell labeling. Bioconjug Chem 2008;19: 740–50.
- Baig RBN, Varma RS. Magnetic carbon-supported palladium nanoparticles: an efficient and sustainable catalyst for hydrogenation reactions. ACS Sustainable Chem Eng 2014;2:2155–8.
- Bakandritsos A, Mattheolabakis G, Zboril R, Bouropoulos N, Tucek J, Fatouros DG, et al. Preparation, stability and cytocompatibility of magnetic/PLA-PEG hybrids. Nanoscale 2010;2:564–72.
- Bakandritsos A, Papagiannopoulos A, Anagnostou EN, Avgoustakis K, Zboril R, Pispas S, et al. Merging high doxorubicin loading with pronounced magnetic response and bio-repellent properties in hybrid drug nanocarriers. Small 2012;8:2381–93.
- Banerjee SS, Chen D-H. Multifunctional pH-sensitive magnetic nanoparticles for simultaneous imaging, sensing and targeted intracellular anticancer drug delivery. Nanotechnology 2008;19:505104.
- Banerjee T, Mitra S, Kumar Singh A, Kumar Sharma R, Maitra A. Preparation, characterization and biodistribution of ultrafine chitosan nanoparticles. Int J Pharm 2002;243: 93–105.
- Bao F, Yao J-L, Gu R-A. Synthesis of magnetic Fe₂O₃/Au core/shell nanoparticles for bioseparation and immunoassay based on surface-enhanced Raman spectroscopy. Langmuir 2009;25:10782–7.
- Bar-Shir A, Avram L, Yariv-Shoushan S, Anaby D, Cohen S, Segev-Amzaleg N, et al. Alginate-coated magnetic nanoparticles for noninvasive MRI of extracellular calcium. NMR Biomed 2014;27:774–83.
- Biju V. Chemical modifications and bioconjugate reactions of nanomaterials for sensing, imaging, drug delivery and therapy. Chem Soc Rev 2014;43:744–64.
- Blakemore R. Magnetotactic bacteria. Science 1975;190:377–9. Boeden HF, Pommerening K, Becker M, Rupprich C, Holtzhauer M, Loth F, et al. Bead
- cellulose derivatives as supports for immobilization and chromatographic purification of proteins. J Chromatogr 1991;552:389–414.

- Borlido L, Azevedo AM, Roque ACA, Aires-Barros MR. Potential of boronic acid functionalized magnetic particles in the adsorption of human antibodies under mammalian cell culture conditions. J Chromatogr A 2011;1218:7821–7.
- Borlido L, Azevedo AM, Roque ACA, Aires-Barros MR. Magnetic separations in biotechnology. Biotechnol Adv 2013;31:1374–85.
- Chapman S, Dobrovolskaia M, Farahani K, Goodwin A, Joshi A, Lee H, et al. Nanoparticles for cancer imaging: the good, the bad, and the promise. Nano Today 2013;8:454–60.
- Chertok B, Moffat BA, David AE, Yu F, Bergemann C, Ross BD, et al. Iron oxide nanoparticles as a drug delivery vehicle for MRI monitored magnetic targeting of brain tumors. Biomaterials 2008;29:487–96.
- Chin SF, Iyer KS, Raston CL. Facile and green approach to fabricate gold and silver coated superparamagnetic nanoparticles. Cryst Growth Des 2009;9:2685–9.
- Choi HS, Liu W, Misra P, Tanaka E, Zimmer JP, Itty Ipe B, et al. Renal clearance of quantum dots. Nat Biotechnol 2007;25:1165–70.
- Choi J-Y, Kim K, Shin KS. Surface-enhanced Raman scattering inducible by recyclable Agcoated magnetic particles. Vib Spectrosc 2010;53:117–20.
- Chudasama B, Vala AK, Andhariya N, Upadhyay RV, Mehta RV. Antifungal activity of multifunctional Fe₃O₄–Ag nanocolloids. J Magn Magn Mater 2011;323:1233–7.
- Chung HJ, Lee H, Bae KH, Lee Y, Park J, Cho S-W, et al. Facile synthetic route for surfacefunctionalized magnetic magnetic resonance imaging studies. ACS Nano 2011;5: 4329–36.
- Cole AJ, David AE, Wang J, Galbán CJ, Yang VC. Magnetic brain tumor targeting and biodistribution of long-circulating PEG-modified, cross-linked starch-coated iron oxide nanoparticles. Biomaterials 2011;32:6291–301.
- Cornell RM, Schwertmann U. The Iron Oxides: Structure, Properties, Reactions, Occurrence and Uses. Weinheim, Germany: Wiley-VCH Publishers; 2003.
- Costa NJS, Guerrero M, Collie V, Teixeira-Neto E, Landers R, Philippot K, et al. Organometallic preparation of Ni, Pd, and NiPd nanoparticles for the design of supported nanocatalysts. ACS Catal 2014;4:1735–42.
- Deatsch AE, Evans BA. Heating efficiency in magnetic nanoparticle hyperthermia. J Magn Magn Mater 2014;354:163–72.
- Deka SR, Quarta A, Di Corato R, Riedinger A, Cingolani R, Pellegrino T. Magnetic nanobeads decorated by thermo-responsive PNIPAM shell as medical platforms for the efficient delivery of doxorubicin to tumour cells. Nanoscale 2011;3:619–29.
- Dobrovolskaia M a, McNeil SE. Immunological properties of engineered nanomaterials. Nat Nanotechnol 2007;2:469–78.
- Duan H, Kuang M, Wang X, Wang YA, Mao H, Nie S. Reexamining the effects of particle size and surface chemistry on the magnetic properties of iron oxide nanocrystals: new insights into spin disorder and proton relaxivity. J Phys Chem C 2008;112: 8127–31.
- Elsabahy M, Wooley KL. Design of polymeric nanoparticles for biomedical delivery applications. Chem Soc Rev 2012;41:2545–61.
- Fang C, Bhattarai N, Sun C, Zhang M. Functionalized nanoparticles with long-term stability in biological media. Small 2009;5:1637–41.
- Fang C, Veiseh O, Kievit F, Bhattarai N, Wang F, Stephen Z, et al. Functionalization of iron oxide magnetic nanoparticles with targeting ligands: their physicochemical properties and in vivo behavior. Nanomedicine 2010a;5:1357–69.
- Fang W, Chen X, Zheng N. Superparamagnetic core-shell polymer particles for efficient purification of his-tagged proteins. J Mater Chem 2010b;20:8624–30.
- Franzreb M, Siemann-Herzberg M, Hobley TJ, Thomas ORT. Protein purification using magnetic adsorbent particles. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 2006;70:505–16.
- Gautier J, Allard-Vannier E, Hervé-Aubert K, Soucé M, Chourpa I. Design strategies of hybrid metallic nanoparticles for theragnostic applications. Nanotechnology 2013; 24:432002.
- Gawande MB, Branco PS, Varma RS. Nano-magnetite (Fe₃O₄) as a support for recyclable catalysts in the development of sustainable methodologies. Chem Soc Rev 2013;42: 3371–93.
- Gawande MB, Rathi AK, Tucek J, Safarova K, Bundaleski N, Teodoro OMND, et al. Magnetic gold nanocatalyst (nanocat-Fe–Au): catalytic applications for the oxidative esterification and hydrogen transfer reactions. Green Chem 2014;16:4137–43.
- Gnant MF, Turner EM, Alexander HR. Effects of hyperthermia and tumour necrosis factor on inflammatory cytokine secretion and procoagulant activity in endothelial cells. Cytokine 2000;12:339–47.
- Grüttner C, Müller K, Teller J, Westphal F, Foreman A, Ivkov R. Synthesis and antibody conjugation of magnetic nanoparticles with improved specific power absorption rates for alternating magnetic field cancer therapy. J Magn Magn Mater 2007;311: 181–6.
- Gu H, Yang Z, Gao J, Chang CK, Xu B. Heterodimers of nanoparticles: formation at a liquid– liquid interface and particle-specific surface modification by functional molecules. J Am Chem Soc 2005;127:34–5.
- Guan X, Su Z. Synthesis and characterization of fluorescent starch using fluorescein as fluorophore: potential polymeric temperature/pH indicators. Polym Adv Technol 2008;19:385–92.
- Guardia P, Di Corato R, Lartigue L, Wilhelm C, Espinosa A, Garcia-Hernandez M, et al. Water-soluble iron oxide nanocubes with high values of specific absorption rate for cancer cell hyperthermia treatment. ACS Nano 2012;6:3080–91.
- Gupta AK, Gupta M. Cytotoxicity suppression and cellular uptake enhancement of surface modified magnetic nanoparticles. Biomaterials 2005a;26:1565–73.
- Gupta AK, Gupta M. Synthesis and surface engineering of iron oxide nanoparticles for biomedical applications. Biomaterials 2005b;26:3995–4021.
- Han XX, Schmidt AM, Marten G, Fischer A, Weidinger IM, Hildebrandt P. Magnetic silver hybrid nanoparticles for surface-enhanced resonance Raman spectroscopic detection and decontamination of small toxic molecules. ACS Nano 2013;7:3212–20.
- Hanessian S, Grzyb JA, Cengelli F, Juillerat-Jeanneret L. Synthesis of chemically functionalized superparamagnetic nanoparticles as delivery vectors for chemotherapeutic drugs. Bioorg Med Chem 2008;16:2921–31.

- Heebøll-Nielsen A, Dalkiaer M, Hubbuch JJ, Thomas ORT. Superparamagnetic adsorbents for high-gradient magnetic fishing of lectins out of legume extracts. Biotechnol Bioeng 2004;87:311-23.
- Hildebrand H, Mackenzie K, Kopinke F-D. Highly active Pd-on-magnetite nanocatalysts for aqueous phase hydrodechlorination reactions. Environ Sci Technol 2009;43: 3254-9
- Hong X, Guo W, Yuan H, Li J, Liu Y, Ma L, et al. Periodate oxidation of nanoscaled magnetic dextran composites. I Magn Magn Mater 2004:269:95-100.
- Hong RY, Feng B, Chen LL, Liu GH, Li HZ, Zheng Y, et al. Synthesis, characterization and MRI application of dextran-coated Fe₃O₄ magnetic nanoparticles. Biochem Eng J 2008;42:290-300.
- Hu J, Chen G, Lo IMC. Removal and recovery of Cr(VI) from wastewater by maghemite nanoparticles. Water Res 2005;39:4528-36.
- Hu F, Macrenaris KW, Waters EA, Schultz-Sikma EA, Eckermann AL, Meade TJ. Highly dispersible, superparamagnetic magnetite nanoflowers for magnetic resonance imaging. Chem Commun 2010;46:73-5.
- Hua M, Zhang S, Pan B, Zhang W, Lv L, Zhang Q. Heavy metal removal from water/ wastewater by nanosized metal oxides: a review. J Hazard Mater 2012; 211-212.317-31
- Iglesias-Silva E, Rivas J, León Isidro LM, López-Quintela MA. Synthesis of silver-coated magnetite nanoparticles. | Non Cryst Solids 2007;353:829-31.
- Jain TK, Reddy MK, Morales MA, Leslie-Pelecky DL, Labhasetwar V. Biodistribution, clearance, and biocompatibility of iron oxide magnetic nanoparticles in rats. Mol Pharm 2008:5:316-27
- Jain TK, Foy SP, Erokwu B, Dimitrijevic S, Flask CA, Labhasetwar V. Magnetic resonance imaging of multifunctional pluronic stabilized iron-oxide nanoparticles in tumorbearing mice. Biomaterials 2009;30:6748-56.
- Jaiswal MK, Gogoi M, Dev Sarma H, Banerjee R, Bahadur D. Biocompatibility, biodistribution and efficacy of magnetic nanohydrogels in inhibiting growth of tumors in experimental mice models. Biomater Sci 2014;2:370-80.
- Johansson L, Gunnarsson K, Bijelovic S, Eriksson K, Surpi A, Göthelid E, et al. A magnetic microchip for controlled transport of attomole levels of proteins. Lab Chip 2010;10: 654-61.
- Jordan J, Kumar CSSR, Theegala C. Preparation and characterization of cellulase-bound magnetite nanoparticles. J Mol Catal B: Enzym 2011;68:139-46.
- Khoshnevisan K, Bordbar A-K, Zare D, Davoodi D, Noruzi M, Barkhi M, et al. Immobilization of cellulase enzyme on superparamagnetic nanoparticles and determination of its activity and stability. Chem Eng J 2011;171:669-73.
- Kilianova M, Prucek R, Filip J, Kolarik J, Kvitek L, Pnacek A, et al. Remarkable efficiency of ultrafine superparamagnetic iron(III) oxide nanoparticles toward arsenate removal from aqueous environment. Chemosphere 2013;93:2690-7.
- Kim J, Lee JE, Lee SH, Yu JH, Lee JH, Park TG, et al. Designed fabrication of a multifunctional polymer nanomedical platform for simultaneous cancer-targeted imaging and magnetically guided drug delivery. Adv Mater 2008;20:478-83.
- Kluchova K, Zboril R, Tucek J, Pecova M, Zajoncova L, Safarik I, et al. Superparamagnetic maghemite nanoparticles from solid-state synthesis - their functionalization towards peroral MRI contrast agent and magnetic carrier for trypsin immobilization. Biomaterials 2009;30:2855-63.
- Kopecek J, Kopeckova P. Drug delivery in oncology, from basic research to cancer therapy, 17. Design of Polymer-Drug Conjugates. Wiley-VCH Verlag GmbH & Co. KGaA; 2011. p. 483-512.
- Krizova J, Spanova A, Rittich B, Horak D. Magnetic hydrophilic methacrylate-based polymer microspheres for genomic DNA isolation. J Chromatogr A 2005;1064: 247-53
- Kumar CSSR, Mohammad F. Magnetic nanomaterials for hyperthermia-based therapy and controlled drug delivery. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 2011;63:789-808.
- LaConte LEW, Nitin N, Zurkiya O, Caruntu D, O'Connor CJ, Hu X, et al. Coating thickness of magnetic iron oxide nanoparticles affects R2 relaxivity. J Magn Reson Imaging 2007; 26.1634-41
- Lartigue L, Hugounenq P, Alloyeau D, Clarke SP, Lévy M, Bacri J-C, et al. Cooperative organization in iron oxide multi-core nanoparticles potentiates their efficiency as heating mediators and MRI contrast agents. ACS Nano 2012;6:10935-49.
- Lartigue L, Alloyeau D, Kolosnjaj-Tabi J, Javed Y, Guardia P, Riedinger A, et al. Biodegradation of iron oxide nanocubes: high-resolution in situ monitoring. ACS Nano 2013;7: 3939-52.
- Laurent S, Forge D, Port M, Roch A, Robic C, Vander Elst L, et al. Magnetic iron oxide nanoparticles: synthesis, stabilization, vectorization, physicochemical characterizations, and biological applications. Chem Rev 2008;108:2064–110.
- Lee Y, Rho J, Jung B. Preparation of magnetic ion-exchange resins by the suspension polymerization of styrene with magnetite. J Appl Polym Sci 2003;89:2058–67. Lee HS, Hee Kim E, Shao H, Kook Kwak B. Synthesis of SPIO-chitosan microspheres for
- MRI-detectable embolotherapy. J Magn Magn Mater 2005;293:102-5. Lee MJ-E, Veiseh O, Bhattarai N, Sun C, Hansen SJ, Ditzler S, et al. Rapid pharmacokinetic
- and biodistribution studies using cholorotoxin-conjugated iron oxide nanoparticles: a novel non-radioactive method. PLoS One 2010;5:e9536
- Lee N, Kim H, Hong S, Park M, Kim D, Kim H. Magnetosome-like ferrimagnetic iron oxide nanocubes for highly sensitive MRI of single cells and transplanted pancreatic islets. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2011;108:2662-7.
- Lewinski N, Colvin V, Drezek R. Cytotoxicity of nanoparticles. Small 2008;4:26-49.
- Li D, Teoh WY, Gooding JJ, Selomulya C, Amal R. functionalization strategies for protease immobilization on magnetic nanoparticles. Adv Funct Mater 2010;20:1767-77
- Li Z, Ma Y, Qi L. Controlled synthesis of Mn_xFe_{1-x}O concave nanocubes and highly branched cubic mesocrystals. CrystEngComm 2014;16:600.
- Lim E-K, Huh Y-M, Yang J, Lee K, Suh J-S, Haam S. pH-triggered drug-releasing magnetic nanoparticles for cancer therapy guided by molecular imaging by MRI. Adv Mater 2011;23:2436-42.

- Lin S, Yun D, Qi D, Deng C, Li Y, Zhang X. Novel microwave-assisted digestion by trypsinimmobilized magnetic nanoparticles for proteomic analysis technical notes. J Proteome Res 2008;7:1297-307.
- Liu Z, Chen K, Davis C, Sherlock S, Cao Q, Chen X, et al. Drug delivery with carbon nanotubes for in vivo cancer treatment. Cancer Res 2008;68:6652-60.
- Liu X, Hu Q, Fang Z, Zhang X, Zhang B. Magnetic chitosan nanocomposites: a useful recyclable tool for heavy metal ion removal. Langmuir 2009;2:3-8.
- Liu Z, Zhao B, Shi Y, Guo C, Yang H, Li Z. Novel nonenzymatic hydrogen peroxide sensor based on iron oxide-silver hybrid submicrospheres. Talanta 2010;81:1650-4.
- Liu J, Yu M, Zhou C, Zheng J. Renal clearable inorganic nanoparticles: a new frontier of bionanotechnology. Mater Today 2013;16:477-86.
- Longmire M, Choyke PL, Kobayashi H. Clearance properties of nano-sized particles and molecules as imaging agents: consideration and caveats, 3; 2012. p. 703-17
- Lopes G, Vargas M, Sharma SK, Be F, Pirota KR, Knobel M, et al. Ag-Fe₃O₄ dimer colloidal nanoparticles: synthesis and enhancement of magnetic properties. J Phys Chem C 2010;114:10148-52.
- Luo X, Liu S, Zhou J, Zhang L. In situ synthesis of Fe_3O_4 /cellulose microspheres with magnetic-induced protein delivery. J Mater Chem 2009;19:3538-45.
- Machala L, Zboril R, Gedanken A. Amourphous iron(III) oxide a review. J Phys Chem B 2007:111:4003-18.
- Machala L, Tucek J, Zboril R. Polymorphous transformations of nanometric iron(III) oxide: a review. Chem Mater 2011;23:3255–72.
- Magro M, Campos R, Baratella D, Lima G, Holà K, Divoky C, et al. A magnetically drivable nanovehicle for curcumin with antioxidant capacity and MRI relaxation properties. Chem Eur J 2014;20:11913-20.
- Mahmoudi M, Simchi A, Imani M, Milani AS, Stroeve P. Optimal design and characterization of superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles coated with polyvinyl alcohol for targeted delivery and imaging. J Phys Chem B 2008;112:14470-81.
- Maity D, Zoppellaro G, Sedenkova V, Tucek J, Safarova K, Polakova K, et al. Surface design of core-shell superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles drives record relaxivity values in functional MRI contrast agents. Chem Commun 2012;48: 11398-400.
- Mandal M, Kundu S, Ghosh SK, Panigrahi S, Sau TK, Yusuf SM, et al. Magnetite nanoparticles with tunable gold or silver shell. J Colloid Interface Sci 2005;286: 187-94
- Markova Z, Bourlinos AB, Safarova K, Polakova K, Tucek J, Medrik I, et al. Synthesis and properties of core-shell fluorescent hybrids with distinct morphologies based on carbon dots. J Mater Chem 2012a;22:16219-23.
- Markova Z, Siskova K, Filip J, Safarova K, Prucek R, Panacek A, et al. Chitosan-based synthesis of magnetically-driven nanocomposites with biogenic magnetite core, controlled silver size, and high antimicrobial activity. Green Chem 2012b;14:2550-8.
- Massart R. Preparation of aqueous magnetic liquids in alkaline and acidic media. IEEE Trans Magn 1981;17:1247-8.
- Maurizi L, Bisht H, Bouyer F, Millot N. Easy route to functionalize iron oxide nanoparticles via long-term stable thiol groups. Langmuir 2009;25:8857–9. McCarthy JR, Weissleder R. Multifunctional magnetic nanoparticles for targeted imaging
- and therapy. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 2008;60:1241-51.
- Müller-Schulte D, Brunner H. Novel magnetic microspheres on the basis of poly(vinyl alcohol) as affinity medium for quantitative detection of glycated haemoglobin. J Chromatogr A 1995;711:53-60.
- Nandivada H, Jiang X, Lahann J. Click chemistry: versatility and control in the hands of materials scientists. Adv Mater 2007;19:2197-208.
- Nangmenyi G, Li X, Mehrabi S, Mintz E, Economy J. Silver-modified iron oxide nanoparticle impregnated fiberglass for disinfection of bacteria and viruses in water. Mater Lett 2011:65:1191-3
- Narayanan S, Sathy BN, Mony U, Koyakutty M, Nair SV, Menon D. Biocompatible magnetite/gold nanohybrid contrast agents via green chemistry for MRI and CT bioimaging. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces 2012:4:251-60.
- Nie S. Understanding and overcoming major barriers in cancer nanomedicine. Nanomedicine 2010;5:523-8.
- Odio OF, Mart R, Reguera E. Sorption of gold by naked and thiol-capped magnetite nanoparticles: an XPS approach. J Phys Chem C 2014;118:2776-91.
- Pankhurst QA, Connolly J, Jones SK, Dobson J. Applications of magnetic nanoparticles in biomedicine. J Phys D Appl Phys 2003;36:R167-81.
- Park J, Lee E, Hwang N-M, Kang M, Kim SC, Hwang Y, et al. One-nanometer-scale sizecontrolled synthesis of monodisperse magnetic iron oxide nanoparticles. Angew Chem 2005;117:2932-7
- Pecova M, Sebela M, Markova Z, Polakova K, Cuda J, Safarova K, et al. Thermostable trypsin conjugates immobilized to biogenic magnetite show a high operational stability and remarkable reusability for protein digestion. Nanotechnology 2013;24:125102.
- Pereira M, Lai EP. Capillary electrophoresis for the characterization of quantum dots after non-selective or selective bioconjugation with antibodies for immunoassay. J Nanobiotechnol 2008;6:10.
- Perkas N, Amirian G, Rottman C, de la Vega F, Gedanken A. Sonochemical deposition of magnetite on silver nanocrystals. Ultrason Sonochem 2009;16:132-5
- Peška J, Štamberg J, Hradil J. Chemical transfomation of polymers, XIX. Ion exchange derivatives of bead cellulose. Angew Macromol Chem 1976;53:73-80.
- Polito L, Monti D, Caneva E, Delnevo E, Russo G, Prosperi D. One-step bioengineering of magnetic nanoparticles via a surface diazo transfer/azide-alkyne click reaction sequence. Chem Commun 2008;5:621-3.
- Ponta A, Bae Y. Tumor-preferential sustained drug release enhances antitumor activity of block copolymer micelles. J Drug Target 2014;22:619-28.
- Pothayee N, Balasubramaniam S, Pothayee N, Jain N, Hu N, Lin Y, et al. Magnetic nanoclusters with hydrophilic spacing for dual drug delivery and sensitive magnetic resonance imaging. J Mater Chem B 2013;1:1142.

K. Hola et al. / Biotechnology Advances xxx (2015) xxx-xxx

- Prucek R, Kvítek L, Filip J, Kolar M, Zboril R. The targeted antibacterial and antifungal properties of magnetic nanocomposite of iron oxide and silver nanoparticles. Biomaterials 2011;32:4704-13.
- Qiao R, Yang C, Gao M. Superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles: from preparations to in vivo MRI applications. J Mater Chem 2009;19:6274
- Ranc V, Markova Z, Hajduch M, Prucek R, Kvitek L, Kaslik J, et al. Magnetically assisted surface-enhanced Raman scattering selective determination of dopamine in an artificial cerebrospinal fluid and a mouse striatum using Fe₃O₄/Ag nanocomposite. Anal Chem 2014;86:2939-46.
- Roser M, Fischer D, Kissel T. Surface-modified biodegradable albumin nano- and microspheres. II: effect of surface charges on in vitro phagocytosis and biodistribution in rats. Eur J Pharm Biopharm 1998;46:255–63
- Sa S, Gawande MB, Velhinho A, Veiga JP, Bundaleski N, Trigueiro J, et al. Magnetically recyclable magnetite-palladium (Nanocat-Fe-Pd) nanocatalyst for the Buchwald-Hartwig reaction. Green Chem 2014;16:3494.
- Safarik I, Safarikova M. Magnetic techniques for the isolation and purification of proteins and peptides. BioMagn Res Technol 2004;2:7.
- Safarik I, Sabatkova Z, Tokar O, Safarikova M. Magnetic cation exchange isolation of lysozyme from native hen egg white. Food Technol Biotechnol 2007;45:355-9.
- Salgueirino-Maceira V, Correa-Duarte MA, Farle M, Lopez-Quintela A, Sieradzki K, Diaz R. Bifunctional gold-coated magnetic silica spheres. Chem Mater 2006;18: 2701-6.
- Schweiger C, Pietzonka C, Heverhagen J, Kissel T. Novel magnetic iron oxide nanoparticles coated with poly(ethylene imine)-g-poly(ethylene glycol) for potential biomedical application: synthesis, stability, cytotoxicity and MR imaging. Int J Pharm 2011;408: 130 - 7
- Sivakumar B, Aswathy RG, Nagaoka Y, Suzuki M, Fukuda T, Yoshida Y, et al. Multifunctional carboxymethyl cellulose-based magnetic nanovector as a theragnostic system for folate receptor targeted chemotherapy, imaging, and hyperthermia against cancer. Langmuir 2013:29:3453-66
- Sun EY, Josephson L, Weissleder R. "Clickable" nanoparticles for targeted imaging. Mol Imaging 2006;5:122-8.
- Sun C, Lee JSH, Zhang M. Magnetic nanoparticles in MR imaging and drug delivery. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 2008;60:1252-65.
- Tai L-A, Tsai P-J, Wang Y-C, Wang Y-J, Lo L-W, Yang C-S. Thermosensitive liposomes entrapping iron oxide nanoparticles for controllable drug release. Nanotechnology 2009:20:135101
- Talbert JN, Goddard JM. Characterization of lactase-conjugated magnetic nanoparticles. Process Biochem 2013;48:656-62.
- Tamer U, Gündoğdu Y, Boyacı İH, Pekmez K. Synthesis of magnetic core-shell Fe₃O₄-Au nanoparticle for biomolecule immobilization and detection. J Nanoparticle Res 2010:12:1187-96
- Tanaka T, Shiramoto S, Miyashita M, Fujishima Y, Kaneo Y. Tumor targeting based on the effect of enhanced permeability and retention (EPR) and the mechanism of receptormediated endocytosis (RME). Int J Pharm 2004;277:39-61.
- Thorek DLJ, Elias DR, Tsourkas A. Comparative analysis of nanoparticle-antibody conjugations: carbodiimide versus click chemistry. Mol Imaging 2009;8:221-9.
- Tucek J, Zboril R, Petridis D. Maghemite nanoparticles by view of Mossbauer spectroscopy. J Nanosci Nanotechnol 2006;6:926-47.
- Tucek J, Zboril R, Namai A, Ohkoshi S. ε-Fe₂O₃: an advanced nanomaterial exhibiting giant coercive field, millimeter-wave ferromagnetic resonance, and magnetoelectric coupling. Chem Mater 2010;22:6483-505.
- Tucek J, Kemp KC, Kim KS, Zboril R. Iron-oxide-supported nanocarbon in lithium-ion batteries, medical, catalytic, and environmental applications. ACS Nano 2014;8: 7571-612
- Tudisco C. Bertani F. Cambria MT. Sinatra F. Fantechi E. Innocenti C. et al. Functionalization of PEGylated Fe₃O₄ magnetic nanoparticles with tetraphosphonate cavitand for biomedical application. Nanoscale 2013;5:11438-46.
- Veiseh O, Sun C, Fang C, Bhattarai N, Gunn J, Kievit F, et al. Specific targeting of brain tumors with an optical/magnetic resonance imaging nanoprobe across the bloodbrain barrier. Cancer Res 2009;69:6200-7.

- Veiseh O, Gunn JW, Zhang M. Design and fabrication of magnetic nanoparticles for targeted drug delivery and imaging. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 2010;62:284-304.
- Wang YX, Hussain SM, Krestin GP. Superparamagnetic iron oxide contrast agents: physicochemical characteristics and applications in MR imaging. Eur Radiol 2001;11:2319-31.
- Wang G, Zhang X, Skallberg A, Liu Y, Hu Z, Mei X, et al. One-step synthesis of waterdispersible ultra-small Fe₃O₄ nanoparticles as contrast agents for T1 and T2 magnetic resonance imaging, Nanoscale 2014:6:2953-63.
- Weissleder R, Stark DD, Wittenberg J, Ferrucci T. Ferrite-enhanced MR imaging of hepatic lymphoma: an experimental study in rats. Am J Roentgenol 1987;149:1161-5.
- Weissleder R, Hahn PF, Stark DD, Elizondo G, Saini S, Todd LE, et al. Superparamagnetic iron oxide: enhanced detection of focal splenic tumors with MR imaging. Radiology 1988:169:399-403
- Weissleder R, Stark DD, Engelstad BL, Bacon BA, Compton CC, White DL, et al. Superparamagnetic iron oxide: pharmacokinetics and toxicity. Am J Roentgenol 1989;152:167-73
- Wiogo HTR, Lim M, Bulmus V, Gutiérrez L, Woodward RC, Amal R. Insight into serum protein interactions with functionalized magnetic nanoparticles in biological media. Langmuir 2012;28:4346-56.
- Wu S, Kaiser J, Guo X, Li L, Lu Y, Ballauff M. Recoverable platinum nanocatalysts immobilized on magnetic spherical polyelectrolyte brushes. Ind Eng Chem Res 2012;51:5608-14.
- Xiao Z, Xia Y, Ren Z, Liu Z, Xu G, Chao C, et al. Facile synthesis of single-crystalline mesoporous α -Fe₂O₃ and Fe₃O₄ nanorods as anode materials for lithium-ion batteries. J Mater Chem 2012;22:20566-73.
- Xie J, Liu G, Eden HS, Ai H, Chen X. Surface-engineered magnetic nanoparticle platforms for cancer imaging and therapy. Acc Chem Res 2011;44:883–92.
- Xu Y, Wang E. Electrochemical biosensors based on magnetic micro/nano particles. Electrochim Acta 2012;84:62-73.
- Xu P, Zeng GM, Huang DL, Feng CL, Hu S, Zhao MH, et al. Use of iron oxide nanomaterials in wastewater treatment: a review. Sci Total Environ 2012;424:1-10.
- Yang C, Guan Y, Xing J, Shan G, Liu H. Preparation and characterization of monodisperse superparamagnetic poly (vinylalcohol) beads by reverse spray suspension crosslinking. J Polym Sci A Polym Chem 2008;46:203–10.
- Yang L. Peng X-H. Wang YA. Wang X. Cao Z. Ni C. et al. Receptor-targeted nanoparticles for in vivo imaging of breast cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2009;15:4722-32.
- Zboril R, Maslan M, Petridis D. Iron(III) oxides from thermal processes synthesis, structural and magnetic properties, mossbauer spectroscopy characterization, and applications. Chem Mater 2002;14:969-82.
- Zboril R, Machala L, Mashlan M, Sharma V. Iron(III) oxide nanoparticles in the thermally induced oxidative decomposition of Prussian Blue, Fe4[Fe(CN)6]3. Cryst Growth Des 2004;4:1317-25
- Zeng H, Sun S. Syntheses, properties, and potential applications of multicomponent magnetic nanoparticles. Adv Funct Mater 2008;18:391-400.
- Zhang Z, Sullivan DAO, Lyddiatt A. Magnetically stabilised fluidised bed adsorption: practical benefit of uncoupling bed expansion from fluid velocities in the purification of a recombinant protein from Escherichia coli. J Chem Technol Biotechnol 1999;74: 270 - 4
- Zhang L, Li P, Liu C, Yang J, Wang M, Wang L. A highly efficient and recyclable Fe₃O₄ magnetic nanoparticle immobilized palladium catalyst for the direct C-2 arylation of indoles with arylboronic acids. Catal Sci Technol 2014a;4:1979-88.
- Zhang S, He X, Chen L, Zhang Y. Boronic acid functionalized magnetic nanoparticles via thiol-ene click chemistry for selective enrichment of glycoproteins. New J Chem R Soc Chem 2014b;38:4212-8.
- Zhou L, Gao C, Xu W. Robust Fe₃O₄/SiO₂-Pt/Au/Pd magnetic nanocatalysts with multi-
- functional hyperbranched polyglycerol amplifiers. Langmuir 2010;26:11217–25. Zhou J, Zhang J, David AE, Yang VC. Magnetic tumor targeting of β -glucosidase immobilized iron oxide nanoparticles. Nanotechnology 2013;24:375102.
- Zoppellaro G, Kolokithas-Ntoukas A, Polakova K, Tucek J, Zboril R, Loudos G, et al. Theranostics of epitaxially condensed colloidal nanocrystal clusters, through a soft biomineralization route. Chem Mater 2014;26:2062-74.